NEBRASKA NARRATIVE REPORT 2009-2010

1.  STATE LEADERSHIP ACTIVITIES

A.  Professional Development

Program year 2009-2010 encompassed a variety of staff development activities and accomplishments to assist the Adult Education staff in Nebraska meet goals and provide sound instruction for students.  Training was offered in a variety of locations, on a variety of topics and served many purposes throughout the state.  Decisions for topics were based on state and national initiatives, local program requests, and the need to recertify BEST Plus assessment personnel across the state.

Nebraska was one of the six states involved in receiving technical assistance from MPR through OVAE to develop a performance-based funding (PBF) system from January-November 2009.  One of the two face-to-face meetings between the MPR representatives and the state committee was held in July.  That first meeting provided an overview and timeline, PBF basics, as well as goals and criteria for Nebraska consideration.   In October, the state director and state consultant attended a two day PBF workshop in Bethesda, Maryland where funding models and considerations were offered and those states, with performance-based funding plans in place, shared their experiences.  The second face-to-face meeting in Nebraska was held in October.  The focus of this meeting was for MPR to present models for Nebraska based on the goals and criteria established between the July and October meetings.  The project ended in November.  While PBF is still a plan for Nebraska, budget cuts did not make 2009 an opportune time to start the process.  Nebraska is building internal structures that will aid in setting up a funding system when the time is right.

In July, three Nebraska program staff members attended a weeklong “Learning to Achieve” workshop sponsored through NIFL.  Those trained returned to Nebraska to share the new information and teaching approaches for students with identified or unidentified learning disabilities.  These training sessions occurred at the directors’ meeting, state conference and local program workshops.

The local program directors’ annual meeting was held in August 2009.  The theme was “A Time for Change” and was highlighted by a guest presentation entitled “Surviving and Thriving in a Climate of Change”.  Program updates were provided, new information disseminated; and a progress report on the Performance-Based Funding project was given via Web-Ex by MPR representatives.  Kate Bolz, from Nebraska Appleseed Center for Law in the Public Interest, sought input from the group regarding a project entitled “Building the Good Life:  Investing in Nebraska’s Families, Communities and Economy”.  This project focuses attention on the need for, the opportunities provided by, and the need for increased funding for, Nebraska Adult Education.  

The BEST Plus train-the-trainer cohort, identified to lead the state in training for BEST Plus Assessments, was certified in September 2009. The five trainers immediately provided two workshops to complete the New Administrator training needs for Nebraska for the 2009-2010 program year.

Larry Condelli, from AIR, provided a two-day workshop regarding the use of data for program improvement for the local program directors and other key staff in September 2009.  The workshop provided training for those attending in the areas of: identifying characteristics of good data, NRS requirements for assessments and goal setting, ways to become more data literate, using data reports to find program quality issues, and methods to improve program performance based on data.  The thirty-two staff members in attendance were guided through several activities that allowed them to internalize and demonstrate use of the techniques and concepts that were presented.

Michael Jones, from U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, provided two workshops in Nebraska in September 2009.  Approximately 90 local program directors and teachers learned about the new features of the citizenship test and reviewed the process for applying for citizenship.  Each person attending received a Citizenship Toolkit for program/classroom use.  The workshop was very timely in Nebraska and very well received and appreciated by the attendees.

The annual adult education conference “Ready…Set….Go!” was held in Kearney, Nebraska October 22-23, 2009 and attended by 170 + of the state’s Adult Education staff members.  Attendees were treated to sessions which addressed such topics as:  stress management, Adult Information Management System (AIMS) updates, Step Forward and Workplace Essential Skills curriculum use, volunteer recruitment/retention, assessment, skills for job seeking, ESL best teaching practices, and math instruction.  A conference highlight was a lunch time “swap meet” where groups congregated to exchange information, materials and ideas on using workplace and ESL curriculum, learning styles, volunteer orientation, GED essay writing, and working in correctional education settings.

“Rethink, Revise, Restructure” was the theme for the March 2010 directors’ meeting, which was held in place of the more traditional conference calls at this time of the year.  There was so much information about budget cuts, proposal changes, and a need to revise thinking about how program business should be done to reflect the changes, that it was important to have all the directors come together. The sixty-hour post testing requirement portion of the state assessment policy was a serious topic of discussion again at this meeting, just as it was at the August directors’ meeting.  The directors and teachers have expressed great concerns about retaining students for that amount of time before post testing and how it would impact program performance measures.  Time to accept and adapt to change will undoubtedly change attitudes in a positive manner.  Overall, the directors were very appreciative of the meeting format and expressed interest in having it available to them in the future—again, in place of conference calls.

In April 2010, Nebraska was very fortunate to have Meg Schofield present the Health Literacy Curriculum she had developed for a NIFL project.  This training was attended by over one hundred adult education staff members from across the state.  Evaluations included the comments that it was one of the finest workshops held in the state.  The day was very interactive and based on a wealth of curriculum available free online to instructors.

The BEST Plus Trainers cohort group met in May 2010 to develop the plan for BEST Plus New Administrator Training and Recalibration training to be held throughout the summer months of 2010.  Numerous recalibration sessions were held around the state for assessment personnel to recertify for administering the BEST Plus assessment.  In addition, another BEST Plus New Administrator training session was held prior to the end of the program year.  The recalibration process was a learning experience for the state and several adjustments will be made in the upcoming year.

Training funds were made available, and each program was expected to conduct professional development activities again this year. Some of the programs pool their funds and their staff for these sessions.  This year staff development activities included sessions on communication, retention, social networking, educational websites, 4-MAT Learning Styles, creative use of children’s literature in adult classrooms, Learning to Achieve presentations, dealing with difficult people, the new assessment policy, student goal setting, and diversity in the classroom.  The topics are usually almost as varied as the programs and several are later presented at the statewide annual AE conference or shared with other programs.

For many years, Nebraska makes Program Visitation funds available to program personnel who would like to observe a program different from their own, or see a particular type of curricula or methodology used.  It is also an opportunity for new employees to learn from AE veterans.

Local program staff members have the opportunity to represent Nebraska at some national conference events each year.  There were eleven Nebraska representatives at the national COABE conference held in Chicago mid-March 2010 and one Nebraskan attended the national TESOL conference in Boston late in March 2010.   Information from all national conferences and workshops is shared via the state adult education newsletter or in workshops or conference sessions so that many may benefit from the materials and information presented.

In addition, during the year, the state director and the state consultant were involved in an Adult Leadership Academy, sponsored by OVAE/USDOE.  This involved participation in an online course about the fundamentals of various types of leadership as well as two face-to-face workshops, one in December and another in March.  In January, the Nebraska state director and consultant traveled to San Francisco, California for the LINCS Region III Partners’ Meeting where LINCS materials and available workshop/speaker offerings were presented, as well as the change for LINCS as it moves under the jurisdiction of the Department of Education. Both the state director and state consultant attended the state directors’ meeting held February 2-4, 2010 in Washington, D.C., which focused on the anticipated federal WIA legislation and the roles of its partner agencies.

The State Office continues to maintain a lending library of professional materials in print, video, audio and computer software.  Local program directors and staff are encouraged to check out new materials, field test new curriculum pieces and use materials for local staff development sessions.  The library has recently been updated and reformatted, and a list of available resources is available on the department’s website.

B.  Technical Assistance

The State Office answers questions, provides or connects local programs to resources, recommends training topics/presenters/presentations/curriculum, technology and software as requested.  Programs struggling with a particular area are teamed up with programs experiencing success in that area.  Local programs present their challenges and successes, discuss issues and best practices, and pose topics for further exploration or discussion on a regular basis.  During 2009-2010, first year BEST Plus recalibration workshops were held during the summer of 2010.  A great deal of technical support was centered on providing information, training and remediation for those unsuccessful in initial recalibrations sessions for BEST Plus.  It is the intent to assure that ESL students in the state are provided with quality, consistent assessment for placement and benchmarking.

Open communication, teamwork and sharing are encouraged and evident in the state.  Phone, email, teleconferencing, conference calls, and regional, local and state training allows for prompt attention and positive progress to be made across the state.

C. Technology Assistance

The amount and variety of available technology is almost overwhelming.  All the new technology and applications are exciting, they also cause frustration as Nebraska tries to provide new technology and capabilities, train instructors in its use and assure that students have the opportunity to apply and use it in adult education classes.  Infrastructure must be built, curriculum selected, and policy developed.  All of this tied to the new federal initiatives for assuring that students are career and work ready when they leave the program and the continued budget cuts, makes this a great challenge.  The state continues to work to get computers and software into every program/classroom.  Training is provided at every opportunity and the newsletter is used to communicate new educational websites and new ideas for technology use.  Limited available funding for new and updated technology is a reality throughout the state’s AE programs.

Last year, Nebraska met its performance standards, making it eligible for WIA Incentive Funds. It is hoped that distance education pieces can be put into place so students can participate in a “hybrid” type of learning experience that blends classroom time as well as learning activities and materials anytime and anywhere they can connect to the internet.  This will represent response to a need and allow those students whose schedules do not allow consistent class attendance to progress toward the educational goals they have set.  The introduction of distance education will require the development of and OVAE approval of the state’s distance education policy, as well as extensive training of local AE program staff.

The Adult Information Management System (AIMS) continues to improve and change in the types of information that can be extracted and the reports that can be made available.  Updating of a user’s manual was begun and is expected to be finished in time for the fall 2010 annual AE conference.  AIMS training/problem solving and Q&A for directors were made available during the program year and AIMS sessions were on the conference schedule in October.  This was in addition to training available in the spring of the program year for new data entry staff members and/or anyone who wanted to attend to refine skills or ask questions/solve problems and the usual training for local program directors at their annual meeting.

D.  Monitoring and Evaluation

OVAE staff visited Nebraska for a monitoring visit two fiscal years ago.  While no compliance issues were found, there were five recommendations for the Nebraska program.  The progress made on each during the 2009-2010 program year will be addressed here:

Recommendation 1:  NDE should complete the functionality of the Adult Information Management System (AIMS).  

Each year, strides are made in the refinement and increased reporting possibilities with our student data system.  Requests for certain forms/functions continue; some we are able to do, others we are unable to do.  The question becomes:  is the time, effort, and cost in developing a certain form/function beneficial to the entire state program or just to the individual program that requested it?  

One request voiced by many has been for teacher/instructor “view only” ability in AIMS.  As we move forward with more individual teacher/class accountability, it is advantageous for teachers to access their individual class data in AIMS.  After visiting with local program directors, decisions had to be made as to what the instructors can have access to and if any data can be added/changed.  This feature will “roll out” in early CY 2011, much to the excitement of many AE staff.    

Adult Education continues to have the services of two data analysts for AIMS.  Naturally, they work for many other programs in the department, but they do answer technical assistance emails and calls directly from the field.  The department’s Help Desk is also available to answer more general questions concerning access to AIMS.

A special feature added this program year to the monthly performance report is the ability for local program AIMS staff to click on a cell in the particular report and a report will be generated in reference to that particular cell.  For example, if the monthly report indicates that, in a particular local program, there are 5 students who have over 60 contact hours, but no post test score entered into AIMS, you can click on the number 5 in the cell and a report will be generated giving the 5 students’ names, last four digits of the ID number and date of birth.  Local programs have been pleased that they can just click on the cell and figure out who those five people are without going through all the students’ individual records.

We still have the following on our “wish list” for next fiscal year:  An improved “student snapshot”, more like the one we had in the previous terminal server-based AIMS system.  The snapshot is a one-page synopsis of a student’s demographics, assessment, goals, and attendance figures.  It was easy to printout at the request of a sponsoring agency doing follow-up on a particular student.

Recommendation 2:  NDE should promptly select a new English language learning (ELL) assessment for reporting educational gain in the NRS.

This was the first year that we began using the BEST Plus assessment statewide.  Initiating a new assessment takes much time and money for training and implementation.  Re-calibration for test administrators took place in the summer of 2010.  Additional information is included in the State Leadership section about BEST Plus. During the next program year we are conducting a pilot for BEST Literacy.

Recommendation 3:  NDE is currently revising the State’s assessment policy.  The policy should incorporate existing policies and procedures pertaining to the new ELL test NDE selects.

No changes were made to our July 2009 approved assessment policy during the program year.  Several presentations at various professional development activities were made to ensure all AE staff are aware of the policy and, hopefully, understand and follow all parts of the policy.  While the BEST Literacy is an optional assessment and does not determine EFL placement for ESL students, several programs did give it for the reading and writing assessment.  During the forthcoming year, plans are to conduct a pilot study of the BEST Literacy assessment and determine if the state will require its use for upper level ESL students.  The current concern with the BEST Plus is that there is no way to show completion of level 6 ESL.  

Since development of a distance education program is proposed with Incentive Funds monies over the next two years, a distance education policy needs to be written and approved by OVAE.

Recommendation 4:  NDE should develop strategies to improve the accuracy of goal setting related to employment, high school completion, and postsecondary education.

As reiterated in past reports, AE staff is constantly reminded, through staff development activities, the newsletter, and by whatever means available, the importance of appropriate goal setting.  This is definitely an area that just needs constant reinforcement with our staff.   Honestly, it does take lots of work to convince staff, partner agencies, and students of the need for students to remain in the program until they are ready for post-secondary education and/or employment.  This is indeed a paradigm shift that is going to take more than a year or two for acceptance and change.

Recommendation 5:  NDE should work with its local programs to strengthen the relationships between the programs and their local One-Stops.  

Slow, but sure, AE is making progress in this area.  At our March 2010 directors’ meeting, the state office “strongly encouraged” all local program directors to make contact with the Career Center(s) in their service area.  Local AE programs were to visit with Career Center staff about the educational offerings that AE can provide and to let the Career Centers know that they are available to work together for the benefit of our students/clients.

Periodically, state staff meets with one Career Center manager to discuss our common concerns and to brainstorm about possible remedies/solutions.  AE has invited Career Center staff to join with us at the Directors’ meetings and to present at the annual AE conference each fall.  There is still a need to dispel some of the myths regarding Adult Education that are circulated in some areas of the state (e.g. AE does not want to work with DOL.)

As far as local program monitoring and evaluation are concerned, activities have not changed very much during this program year.  They include:

1. Application process for local program funding provides the opportunity for directors to evaluate the previous year’s successes and identify areas needing improvement as they plan for the next year’s activities.  It is a time to take an appraisal of what is working and what can be done to improve the program and see increased student performance.  During this year, local program directors were given graphs/charts of their program’s trends during the past ten years, which had to be addressed in their FY 2011 program proposal updates. 

2. At the close of the program year, each program completes an evaluation form for the year.  They examine the year’s goals; assess accomplishments and also those areas that were not successful.  They evaluate the performance standards and their attainment or lack of attainment toward the state’s performance goals.

3. State staff does desk audits on claims and reports throughout the year.  This affords the opportunity for the State Office to keep current with the local program activities and finances.  Design of some additional financial and student performance/testing audits are on the “to do” list for PY 2011.

4. On-site visits/evaluations are the best avenue by which we can see classes and visit with instructional staff.  Our goal is to support them in their work and make recommendations or commendations as we travel throughout the state.

E. Development and Disseminating Curricula

Sessions at the yearly conference addressed uses of, additions to, and suggested activities based on Workplace Essential Skills, Step Forward, Employment Curriculum Guide and ESL Curriculum Guide that had been distributed and in use for approximately a year.  These program pieces will be revisited regularly to assist instructors to gain experience and develop best practices around their use.

NIFL’s Learning to Achieve trainings provided information and suggestions for addressing learning disabilities exhibited by students in the classrooms.  Instructors are noting more evidence of problems all the time and are eager for teaching strategies to assist students.

The on-line Health Literacy curriculum designed by Meg Schofield, is used extensively by instructors across the state.  Each program will receive a master hard copy set of the materials as well.  Follow up to this curriculum and the workshop that introduced it will be made available at the 2010 Adult Education conference.

2. EVALUATION OF THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE ADULT EDUCATION AND LITERACY ACTIVITIES BASED ON THE CORE INDICATORS OF PERFORMANCE
This year, our local program personnel were pessimistic about the new 60 hour post-testing rule and predicted a decline in post-testing program and statewide.  Unfortunately, that predication came true. 

The state saw a decrease in all eleven educational functioning levels (EFLs), ranging from a decrease of 8%, all the way up to 21%.  For many EFL’s, performance was the lowest in the years reported since 2003, as noted in the table on page eight.  While looking at individual programs’ post testing numbers, it was surprising and disappointing to see a significant number of students that had over 60 hours of attendance and no post test administered.  When so many felt that the 60 hours of attendance was a impossibility – why so many students that did not get post tested when they did have at least 60 hours of instruction?  

Three of the four core goals, however, did see an increase in performance over last year.  The overall score for the performance standards sharply dropped from 101% last year to 78% this year, a very disturbing downturn.  The NRS tables (performance) will definitely be a large discussion topic when we next meet with program directors and other AE staff.  

Each year, we see more programs incorporating managed enrollment, which can explain the small decrease (67) in the number of +12 hour students served.  Waiting lists are evident in over one-half of our programs.  There has been some decrease in class offerings due to several years of cuts in federal and state funds.

Some observations (but not necessarily answers!) of the NRS tables for +12 hour students:

A.  There was large growth in the number of Beginning ESL Literacy students, with a dramatic drop in the number of Low Beginning and High Beginning ESL.  We know that sometimes ESL students learn just enough English to become employed and then they stop coming to class.

B.  There was a substantial increase in the upper two levels of ESL students. Could this have been caused by worker layoffs, which forced ESL students to return to class to gain more English and employment skills in order to sustain a family?

C.  The number of ASE students dropped over 10% from last year.  Could people possibly need to take their GED tests ASAP in order to get a job and, therefore, not want to commit to a 60-hour class?

D.  The state saw a decrease in the number of 16-24 year olds.  Those in the 25-44 and 45-59 age ranges did increase by close to 300 persons.  A possible explanation would be that, because of job layoffs, workers who did not have a high school diploma or adequate English skills, enrolled in AE. A weak economy usually sends people back to school, and AE is a low-cost/free education program.

E. Pre-post testing numbers, contact hours and level completions were down considerably in Table 4B.  On a positive note, one number that went down from 722 last year to 451 this year, was the number separated before completing a level!  Are we getting better at retention efforts or what caused this to happen?

F. Table 5 saw an increase of 130% in the number of persons with an “enter employment” goal and a 263% increase in the number of persons who had a “retain employment” goal – a huge increase for Nebraska.  Was this the result of more people losing their jobs in the poor economy or are we getting better at goal setting, or a combination of both?  Our performance improved 2% in each of these two core goals and “entered employment” was one of only two performance standards that met the state standards for PY 2009-2010.

Program year 2009-2010 federal and state funding were reduced considerably and the expansion of services is at a virtual standstill.  Now, more than before, it is necessary for local programs to evaluate each and every class to determine if changes or elimination are necessary.  Can classes be rotated in small communities; can the number of weeks/hours a class is held be reduced, but still fulfill a 60 hour minimum offering; the list goes on.

It is, and will continue to be, more difficult year-by-year to meet increasingly higher performance standards, especially with decreased funding, and the addition of new and more costly initiatives, such as going beyond GED completion to prepare students for employment and/or post-secondary education.  Each year is a challenge, whether we have new or continuing issues to address or overcome.

	NEBRASKA PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

TRENDS IN ACCOMPLISHMENT

	
	2003
	2004
	2005
	2006
	2007
	2008
	2009
	2010

	ABE Beginning Literacy
	38
	40
	47
	46
	25
	37
	44
	30

	ABE Beginning Basic Education
	40
	38
	37
	40
	30
	31
	37
	23

	ABE Intermediate Low
	32
	33
	34
	38
	28
	31
	35
	22

	ABE Intermediate High
	34
	31
	34
	35
	25
	28
	33
	21

	ASE Low
	42
	39
	39
	42
	31
	31
	35
	19

	ESL Beginning Literacy
	38
	40
	39
	43
	50
	46
	44
	21

	ESL Beginning
	ESL Beginning Low
	31
	33
	35
	39
	39
	46
	50
	33

	
	ESL Beginning High
	
	
	
	
	35
	48
	45
	37

	ESL Intermediate Low
	39
	47
	43
	50
	36
	43
	48
	29

	ESL Intermediate High
	36
	49
	40
	53
	37
	42
	47
	26

	ESL Low Advanced
	ESL Advanced
	31
	38
	34
	30
	29
	43
	43
	27

	Placement in Unsubsidized Employment
	32
	39
	34
	41
	45
	37
	43
	45

	Retention in Unsubsidized Employment
	49
	31
	74
	62
	77
	74
	63
	65

	High School Completion
	44
	46
	64
	64
	58
	55
	60
	50

	Placement in Postsecondary Education/Training
	25
	25
	40
	59
	47
	31
	31
	40


	NEBRASKA PERFORMANCE STANDARDS – FY 2010

	Performance Measures
	Negotiated State Standard
	Actual State Performance
	Percent

Achieved

	ABE Beginning Literacy
	38
	30
	79%

	ABE Beginning Basic Education
	32
	23
	72%

	ABE Intermediate Low
	32
	22
	69%

	ABE Intermediate High
	29
	21
	72%

	ASE Low
	32
	19
	59%

	ESL Beginning Literacy
	46
	21
	46%

	ESL Beginning Low
	44
	33
	75%

	ESL Beginning High
	43
	37
	86%

	ESL Intermediate Low
	43
	29
	67%

	ESL Intermediate High
	42
	26
	62%

	ESL Advanced
	43
	27
	63%

	Placement in Unsubsidized Employment
	40
	45
	113%

	Retention in Unsubsidized Employment
	68
	65
	96%

	High School Completion
	58
	50
	86%

	Placement in Postsecondary Education/Training
	32
	40
	125%

	OVERALL AVERAGE
	
	
	78%


3. INTEGRATION OF ACTIVITIES SPONSORED UNDER TITLE II WITH THE WORKFORCE INVESTMENT PARTNERS AND ONE-STOP CENTERS

A recommendation of the federal monitoring team was to strengthen our relationship with the Nebraska Department of Labor and our local One-Stop Centers.  As stated previously in this report, the State Office has initiated more contact with DOL staff as well as challenge local program directors to make contact with and work with the Career Center staff.  

Collaborations vary throughout the state.  Some Career Centers pay for AE instructors; others do not.  Some request rent; others provide classroom space for free.  During 2009-2010, federal AE funds spent in support of classes held in the Career Centers totaled $27,534.81.  Of this amount, $18,483.27 was for supervisory and other non-instructional costs; and $9,051.54 was expended for instruction costs.

Some examples of cooperative efforts with the Career Centers include:  reciprocal referrals and presentations to the other program’s staff and clients; serve on the other program’s advisory committee; some Career Centers do pay GED testing fees for some fast track students; and the Career Center in one community pays the AE instructor’s salary and other class costs.  One local program director continues to serve on a regional WIB and Youth Council.

Department of Labor does conduct data matching for AE for the employment goals.  The Commissioner of Education serves as the Department’s representative on the State Workforce Investment Board (WIB).  Both AE state staff and DOL staff have worked together to provide additional demographic and employment information for Nebraska Appleseed, who is advocating increased recognition of Adult Education and a need for increased state funding 

Increasing our collaboration with DOL will continue to be a goal for PY 2011.

4. EL/CIVICS FUNDING REPORT

Nebraska’s EL/Civics program served a total of 1172 + 12 hour students in PY 2010.  This is up 332 students from last year, demonstrating continued need for and value of the program to students in the state.

In September 2009, staff members from the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services presented two “Teaching Civics and Citizenship” regional workshops in the state.  These workshops provided information and generated many questions of the presenters that will, in turn, provide more specific information and civics/citizenship instruction for the ESL students in the state. Each person attending received a Citizenship Toolkit to use with students.  One program noted that twelve students received their citizenship status during the year.

Around the state there wide usage of Step Forward and other Oxford University Press materials, Rosetta Stone, Citizenship Toolkit, materials from Pearson-Longman, and a large variety of other print and hands-on learning tools for students.  Most of the classes invite community leaders to speak in class, take field trips to various community agencies, service providers and organizations so students learn how to live and move about their communities to get the things they need for themselves and their families.  

In some locations, Department of Labor Career Centers engage EL/Civics students in activities that allow them to learn employment skills, network to job possibilities and develop career paths.  One program is working with project-based learning to encourage development of skills needed for getting and keeping a job. Others are providing on-line resources through YouTube and USA Learns to assist students in becoming more technology-aware and less fearful of technology use.

Topics that students are requesting classroom for include:  studying for a driver’s license, understanding census data collection, getting a library card, reading for pleasure, appropriate interaction with police personnel, understanding information or idioms from the workplace and/or how to handle difficult situations at work.

One community college based program has made a learning center available to ESL/EL/Civics students on Sunday afternoons so they may read, study, use the computers, listen to books on tape etc.  A small community school district program has collaborated with a day care provider so parents may attend class.  A large school district is taking the classes into elementary schools to make them more accessible to parents around school hours.

It is hoped that the upcoming year will allow for more specific EL/Civics training or workshops that focus on the needs and concerns of students and teachers.  The need is present.  The teachers are working hard.  The State Office will continue to be responsive to those needs.

Nebraska Annual Report – PY 2009-2010 - Page 1
Nebraska Annual Report – PY 2009-2010 - Page 10

